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HOMES AND SAFE COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 

 
Minutes of a remote meeting held on 14th April, 2021. 
 
The Committee agenda is available here. 
 
Present: Councillor Miss. A.M. Collins (Chairman); Councillor Ms. J. Aviet (Vice-
Chairman); Councillors Ms. B.E. Brooks, Mrs. C.A. Cave, Mrs. S.M. Hanks, 
Mrs. R. Nugent-Finn, A.C. Parker and Mrs. S.D. Perkes.  
 
Also present: Councillors L. Burnett (Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for 
Education and Regeneration), Dr. I.J. Johnson, K.P. Mahoney, K.F. McCaffer 
(Cabinet Member for Leisure, Arts and Culture), N. Moore (Executive Leader and 
Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources), R.A.. Penrose, N.C. Thomas, 
Mrs. M.R. Wilkinson (Cabinet Member for Housing and Building Services) and 
E. Williams (Cabinet Member for Legal, Regulatory and Planning Services); 
Ms. H. Smith (Representatives from Tenant Working Group / Panel) and 
Ms. B. Hunt (Citizens Advice Cardiff and Vale Representative) 
 
 
543 ANNOUNCEMENT –  
 
Prior to the commencement of the business of the Committee, the Chairman read 
the following statement: “May I remind everyone present that the meeting will be 
recorded via the internet and this recording archived for future viewing.” 
 
 
544 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE –  
 
These were received from Councillors J.C. Bird and L.O. Rowlands; and 
Mrs. W. Davies, Mrs. G. Doyle and Mr. A. Raybould (Tenant Working Group / 
Panel Representatives). 
 
 
545 MINUTE’S SILENCE -  HIS ROYAL HIGHNESS THE PRINCE PHILIP, 
THE DUKE OF EDINBURGH –  
 
The Committee observed a minute’s silence to mark the passing of His Royal 
Highness The Prince Philip, Duke of Edinburgh.  
 
 
546 MINUTES –  
 
RECOMMENDED – T H A T the minutes of the meeting held on 15th March, 2021 
be approved as a correct record. 
 
 
 
 

https://www.valeofglamorgan.gov.uk/en/our_council/Council-Structure/minutes,_agendas_and_reports/agendas/Scrutiny-HSC/2021/21-04-14.aspx
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547 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – 
 
No declarations were received. 
 
 
548 GYPSY AND TRAVELLER SITE SEARCH UPDATE (REF) -   
 
The Head of Housing and Building Services explained that Cabinet, on 
22nd March, 2021 had referred the report to the Scrutiny Committee for its 
consideration and comment, concerning the attempts to identify suitable sites for 
the long term needs of the Gypsy and Traveller community within the Vale of 
Glamorgan, with the suggested options and preferred way ahead as well as the 
outcomes of the public 'Call' for gypsy and traveller sites that was undertaken.  It 
also referred to the further consultation work that the Council had carried out in 
2020 regarding this issue.   
 
As part of this, and, subject to consideration of any comments from Homes and 
Safe Communities Scrutiny Committee, the Strategic Housing Board could also 
investigate further the permanent use of the land at Hayes Road, Sully (existing 
tolerated site and adjoining land) in conjunction with site investigations, the 
potential for purchasing additional land to facilitate development and the 
submission of a planning application for the same.  The need to provide a 
permanent site for the Gypsy and Traveller Community had been identified as a 
strategic priority for the Council as well as being a legal obligation and statutory 
duty under the Housing (Wales) Act 2014 and to fulfil its commitments as set out 
in the adopted Local Development Plan 2011-2026. 
 
The Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Assessment (GTAA) concluded that a 
total of 2 pitches were required for the first 5 years (short to medium term), and 
that a further 18 pitches were required for the remainder of the Local Development 
Plan period to 2026 (long term need).  The short-term needs for the Traveller 
community had been met through private provision.  Contact has been maintained 
between the Council and the Traveller community at the Hayes Road site, with the 
identification of a suitable privately owned site as yet not identified.  A new GTAA, 
delayed by COVID-19, would now need to be submitted to Welsh Government 
(WG) by February 2022. 
 
The Operational Manager for Planning and Building Control outlined the planning 
issues around establishing a permanent Gypsy and Traveller site, explaining there 
had been a long process trying to identify both Council and privately owned land, 
which had so far been unsuccessful despite extensive contact and a media 
campaign to garner private sector interest in forwarding possible permanent sites 
for the Traveller community.  Compulsory Purchase could also be considered for 
potential sites, but the Officer explained that this would present a challenge to the 
Council and therefore was a last resort.  As a result, consideration should also be 
given to the existing tolerated site at Hayes Road and to look at ways of 
overcoming some of the constraints and issues faced at that site, such as parts of 
the site and access to it falling within a flood zone, and  purchasing private land 
adjacent to the site in order to mitigate this.   
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The Chairman then welcomed Mr. Richard Thomas, the first public speaker.   
 
Mr. Richard Thomas started by saying he represented the ‘Our Future 
Community’, a group preparing a Place Plan for Sully on behalf of the Community 
Council.  This group had a number of objections to the proposed development of 
the Hayes Road site as a permanent site: 
 
• Regarding land use, the proposed enlargement of the Gypsy and Traveller 

site would prevent the creation of a much needed and widely supported 
community facility, namely, the proposed allotments for local residents that 
the Community Council had obtained planning permission for previously. 
The Gypsy and Traveller site could be sited anywhere else in the Vale, but 
the proposed community allotments could not be; 

• The practicalities of gaining access to the site whilst avoiding a flooded 
Hayes Road would mean using land outside the Council’s ownership, for 
example, any roadway would probably have to cross Glebe Field, in the 
ownership of the Welsh Church Acts Trust.  This would place the trustees in 
a dilemma in having to follow the Charity Commission’s requirement to 
obtain best value.  If they agreed a sale, the road and proximity of the 
proposed site would significantly reduce its value as a housing site and 
restrict its development for housing or other uses, such as building a Library 
or Health Centre.  If the Council resorted to compulsory purchase, the 
trustees would only receive its current value as agricultural land, and a 
reduction in its future value as a housing site. 
 

The second public speaker was Mr. Stephen Thomas, who stated he was 
speaking on behalf of the ‘Saving Sully and Lavernock Group’ of which he was the 
Chairman.  He wished to raise the following issues with the Committee: 

 
• That WG guidelines, on sustainability, health and wellbeing, access to 

utilities and so on for the site would be lowered in order to develop and 
enlarge the site at Hayes Road; 

• The Hayes Road site had been originally discounted (as had other sites 
within the Vale) in a previous site search report due to being on a C2 Flood 
Zone and had also been discounted by the LDP Inspector, but the Hayes 
Road site had now ‘risen from the ashes’ as an option and the preferred 
site from the original report had not; 

• The current report did not mention the potential acquisition, development 
and other costs associated with setting up a permanent site; 

• Hayes Road was outside the settlement boundary of the village which was 
the same rationale given for not allowing planning permission for residential 
development on the BP Sports Field in Sully; 

• When the Hayes Road site was vacated by Biffa Waste the land should 
have been returned to the Vale of Glamorgan Council in good condition and 
in vacant position; 

• Mr. Thomas urged the Committee to review the report’s proposals in order 
to ensure that no mistakes were made which would affect the reputation of 
the Vale of Glamorgan Council.  
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The final public speaker was Councillor Christopher Tatt, representing the Sully 
and Lavernock Community Council, of which he was Vice-Chairman and he 
wished to raise the following matters concerning this report: 
 
• Referring to the issue previously raised by Mr. Richard Thomas around land 

use and the siting of allotments for the local residents at the Hayes Road 
site, the Councillor stated that the Community Council had a legal duty to 
provide allotments under the 1908 Smallholding and Allotments Act and 
therefore objected to the land being developed as part of a permanent 
Gypsy and Traveller site, when the Community Council had planning 
permission to develop the allotments at the site and had positive initial 
discussions with the Vale of Glamorgan Council concerning this. This had 
followed the rejection of the use of the land as a permanent Gypsy and 
Traveller site by the LDP Inspector previously; 

• The impact on the nearby Beechwood College who catered for students 
that had Autism and Asperger’s Syndrome.  The College had approached 
the Community Council about the proposed allotments as they would be of 
great benefit to these students in terms of both therapy and training in a 
potential career in garden services; 

• To conclude, he asked the Committee to help the Community Council to 
meet its community and legal obligations. 

 
The Chairman thanked the speakers for their contributions and asked the relevant 
Officers to respond to the points raised. 
 
In responding to the main points, the Operational Manager for Planning and 
Building Control advised that: 
 
• Many of the concerns raised by the public speakers would be fully 

considered as part of any future planning application process.  This was 
only the very start of the appraisal process which would identify and 
consider the development of potential sites and there would also be a wider 
public consultation undertaken as part of this process.  As part of this, the 
potential for Hayes Road to be a permanent site for the Traveller 
community would also be explored and was therefore not a ‘done deal’; 

• In terms of land acquisition and any relevant costs, there was no firm 
commitment or proposal yet for the Hayes Road site to be the final site, so 
no firm costings could be considered yet until site investigations and the 
planning application process had been initiated, as well as the need to 
liaise with WG regarding funding and the potential need to fund this through 
the Council’s capital funding.   

 
The Head of Housing and Building Services also addressed the issues raised as 
follows: 
 
• The report in question was an early exploration of the potential of the site at 

Hayes Road and a further report would need to be submitted to Cabinet for 
consideration before any final decision was made on the site’s viability; 

• WG confirmed that funding would be made available to the Council in order 
to deliver permanent Traveller sites; 
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• Regarding the suggested relaxation of standards, the Officer stated that the 
WG guidance was non-statutory;   

• Following Scrutiny’s previous consideration of this matter, the Council had 
built a more positive relationship with the Traveller Community and had 
discussed their aspirations and needs – both at a community and at a more 
individual level.  The Traveller community wanted to be involved in any 
discussions that impacted on their futures;   

• Any Council owned site developed as a Traveller site would need to meet 
Health and Safety standards as well as the requirements under the Mobile 
Homes legislation.  As the landowner of the site, the Council would consult 
with the Traveller Community, WG and local residents about the required 
designs and specifications in order to develop the Hayes Road site or any 
other sites considered for development in this way; 

• The Traveller community at Hayes Road had been resident at the site for 
some time and there had not been any fundamental issues with their 
occupation of the site; 

• Regarding Biffa Waste’s use of the site, the Vale of Glamorgan Council 
held the waste license following Biffa’s departure and their conditions had 
been met to the satisfaction of Natural Resource Wales (NRW). 

 
Councillor Mrs. Wilkinson, the Cabinet Member for Housing and Building Services, 
wished to add that, as Officers had alluded to already, the potential for Hayes 
Road as the final, permanent, site for the Traveller Community was not a ‘done 
deal’ and this was why the Cabinet had recommended that this report go to 
Scrutiny for their consideration and for any comments to go back to Cabinet, which 
would then be taken on board. 
 
Councillor Williams, the Cabinet Member for Legal, Regulatory and Planning 
Services wished to add that Cabinet would be listening to the concerns and 
comments raised at this meeting and this report would help to kickstart the 
consultation process and the need to resolve this ongoing issue going forward. 
 
Councillor Penrose, the local Ward Member for Sully, was then asked to address 
the Committee.  Councillor Penrose outlined his objections to the Vale of 
Glamorgan Council considering reinvestigating this candidate site on Hayes Road: 
 
• The proposed permanent Traveller site would be outside the residential 

settlement boundary for Sully; 
• The site was within the ‘blast zone’ of the Dow Corning Works in Barry, 

which posed health and safety risks to the Traveller community within; 
• The Hayes Road candidate site was rejected by the Welsh Government 

Planning Inspector at the LDP hearings because the entrance road and the 
lower part of the site were in a C2 flood plain in contravention of Welsh 
Government Tan 15 regulations; 

• The flood zone on the site had been flooded twice in the last 12 months.  In 
the last instance it was flooded to a depth of several feet resulting in Hayes 
Road and the Traveller site being closed for 4 days allowing no access to 
the candidate site; 
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• Purchasing land on an adjacent site and a new road access to this was 
fraught with problems, for example,  flooding in Hayes Road would cut off 
this new road to residents and the Traveller community in Sully and would 
force them to go through a private road owned by A.B.P Ltd. which was 
purely for access to companies trading on the docklands; 

• Possible purchase and use of nearby land (such as those owned by the 
Welsh Church Act Estate) would stop the development on these lands of 
buildings and services that would benefit the local communities, for 
example, the building of a new Health Centre, Library and car parking to 
support local businesses;  

• There were a number of objections from local residents and the authorities 
at Beechwood College previously raised about the existing Traveller site; 

• There were a number of alternative sites for the Traveller community – both 
private and Council owned – such as the Alps, Court Road, Llangan and 
the Boys Camp in East Aberthaw.  

  
Councillor Mahoney the co-Ward Member for Sully, also asked to address the 
Committee, and raised the following points: 
 
• Previous assessments of possible Gypsy and Traveller sites by the Vale of 

Glamorgan Council had discounted the Hayes Road site as suitable for the 
Gypsy and Traveller community and had pointed to other more suitable 
sites such as Llangan; 

• Echoing previous concerns, he stated that the WG LDP Inspector had also 
previously discounted the Hayes Road site due to it being within a flood 
zone, but the Council had allowed the community to stay there despite this 
risk; 

• Concerns that standards would be downgraded in order for the Gypsy and 
Traveller settlement to stay at the Hayes Road permanently; 

• An independent examination should be set up concerning the Planning 
Department’s work around this. 

 
The Chairman thanked the Councillors for their contributions and asked the 
relevant Officers to respond to the points raised. 
 
In responding to the main points raised, the Operational Manager for Planning and 
Building Control advised that: 
 
• The issue raised about the settlement boundary.  In planning policy terms, 

the consideration of Gypsy and Traveller accommodation involved different 
planning policies compared to regular open market residential schemes and 
so did not have to be within the settlement boundaries; 

• In terms of new access to the site, this would not be within the flood zone 
but would be to the east of the existing site and therefore, with the adopted 
highway, would not experience floods.  This would also remove the need 
for residents to access the private ABP road in order to exit/enter Sully; 

• There had been considerable effort to explore alternative sites, private, 
Council owned, and so on, and the report acknowledged that as well as the 
need to look at removing the constraints at the Hayes Road site; 
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• There would be no downgrading of standards at Hayes Road.  The current 
WG guidance did not take into account the needs, wants and desires of the 
current occupiers at Hayes Road and there was a discussion with WG to 
widen the guidance to cover this part of the Traveller community; 

• With regard to the Boys Camp at East Aberthaw, an interested party had 
contacted the Officer recently about this site and she had explained to them 
the current situation and if they did procure the site to contact the Planning 
Department in order to explore this further.  The Officer stated that if 
Councillor Penrose and other Members did know of any other interested 
parties and other sites that could be considered, they should contact her.   

 
The Head of Regeneration and Planning wished to add that: 
 
• The Hayes Road site had been put forward as a potential option for 

permanent settlement and as part of the LDP only after extensive 
consultation with various statutory consultees, including NRW, who advised 
the WG on flooding issues.  Following the submission of a flood 
consequences assessment NRW did not object to the proposed allocation 
of the site which included a scheme for the evacuation of the site should 
flooding occur; 

• The LDP Inspector had not categorically rejected the site as a permanent 
settlement as that was not within his remit but rather, he did not agree to 
the site’s allocation as part of the LDP and he had only considered those 
aspects relevant to his role (for example, the soundness of the 
development plan); 

• The indicative plan that was included with the proposed allocation of the 
Hayes Road site, within the LDP, proposed siting caravans on areas not 
falling within the flood zone; 

• The front portion of the Hayes Road site was within the outer notification 
zone for Dow Chemicals set by the Health and Safety Executive for new 
developments but this would not automatically preclude the use of the 
remainder of the site and this would be considered in any future 
assessment. 

 
The Head of Housing and Building Services also wanted to add to Officers’ 
previous comments that there would be no reduction in design and other 
standards at the Hayes Road site, but rather the current WG standards did not ‘fit’ 
the requirements of the Traveller community at Hayes Road and there was a need 
to work with the Travellers to design the site they would wish to live in whilst 
ensuring that the minimum standards were met.  
 
The Chairman then asked Members of the Committee (and others) to make 
comments: 
 
• Ms. H. Smith (Tenant Working Group Representative) asked about how the 

Compulsory Purchase Order worked.  The Head of Regeneration and 
Planning explained this was a statutory power available to the Council to 
force the purchase of land, if the landowner did not want to sell, for a 
statutory purpose managed by the Council such as to provide a road, for 
regeneration or to develop a site for Gypsies and Travellers. 
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• Councillor Ms. Aviet asked if the Hayes Road site was chosen, would there 
be enough room in order to accommodate the local allotments proposed.  
The Operational Manager for Planning and Building Control explained that 
unfortunately the two developments could not both be sited within the area. 

• Councillor Mrs. Perkes asked if Officers knew about any other Councils 
which were having similar issues in providing a permanent site to their 
Gypsy and Traveller communities.  The Head of Housing and Building 
Services stated that all Welsh Councils were required to provide ‘Caravan 
Counts’, which in 2020 recorded approximately 1,000 caravans over 136 
sites in Wales.  These were sited in both authorised and unauthorised sites. 
He felt that the issues faced by the Vale were not unique to this Council.  
The Head of Regeneration and Planning stated that it was becoming more 
challenging to get planning permission to progress Gypsy and Traveller 
sites throughout Wales.    

• Councillor Mrs. Perkes also asked if there was a deadline set by WG in 
order to provide a permanent Gypsy and Traveller site.  The Head of 
Regeneration and Planning said that the GTAA set out that the site 
requirements be delivered within the lifetime of the assessment, although it 
was acknowledged this was not always possible.  Another deadline for this 
site would be within the lifetime of the current LDP (to end in 2026) and so 
ideally a permanent site would be found before this date.  The Head of 
Housing and Building Services also stated that the WG had not set a 
concrete deadline and were content with the progress made by the Council 
in light of the challenges faced. 

• Councillor Mrs. Hanks asked about the potential of the Llangan site. 
Councillor Mrs. Cave, the Ward Member for the area, explained that only 
the front of the Llangan site was usable with the remainder of the area 
sloping into marshland and therefore could not facilitate 18 pitches.  This 
was echoed both by the Head of Regeneration and Planning and the Head 
of Housing and Building Services, stating that the area would need 
extensive engineering works to rectify this with no guarantee that this would 
work.  Also, they outlined how mixing two distinct Gypsy and Traveller 
communities on the one site would be problematic.  

• Councillor Mrs. Cave commented that the ‘voices’ of the Gypsy and 
Traveller Community were absent at this meeting in order to establish what 
they actually wanted for themselves and their families.  The Head of 
Housing and Building Services replied that there had been regular 
discussions with the Traveller community with regard to their ambitions, 
needs and aspirations.  These could not be fully satisfied until a permanent 
site could be found for them.    

• Councillor Parker felt it would be useful for Officers to go back to the 
original report concerning numbers of Travellers at the Hayes Road site as 
these may have changed.  The Head of Regeneration and Planning replied 
that the Council were working with the figures provided for the previous 
GTAA and until a new assessment was undertaken in the next 12 months.  
The Operational Manager for Planning and Building Control stated that 
annual counts were also undertaken at the Traveller site and the figure of 
18 pitches required was still correct. 

• Councillor Moore (Executive Leader and Cabinet Member for Performance 
and Resources) wished to stress that the report set out a possible solution 
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to the long-term issue of having a permanent Gypsy and Traveller site.  He 
also added that the concerns raised by the LDP Inspector had been 
addressed within the report insofar as an alternative and suitable means of 
access could be made available outside the land impacted by flooding.  

• Councillor Penrose was invited to speak and he asked about the proposed 
alternative vehicular path which was near to the perimeter to the 
Beechwood College, which could upset the students there.  The 
Operational Manager for Planning and Building Control clarified that there 
was no precise location for the proposed road at this time and would not 
necessarily be near to the College.   

• Councillor Mrs. Perkes asked if an alternative emergency access to the 
Hayes Road site could be found and that the Council look at the potential 
alternative sites to house the Traveller community.  Councillor Parker 
echoed Councillor Mrs. Perkes’ comments about looking at the feasibility 
and costs of constructing an alternative emergency access at the current 
site. 

• Councillor Mahoney was invited to speak and reiterated his concerns 
around the impact of the permanent Traveller site at Hayes Road on 
Beechwood College, the proposed community allotments, the site still being 
in part within the flood zone and asked the Committee to recommend an 
independent review into the handling of this matter by the Council’s 
Planning Department.  The Head of Regeneration and Planning said that 
overall, the report was simply an exploration of the potential options around 
having a permanent site and nothing concrete had been decided as yet. 

• Councillor Ms. Brooks suggested that the comments made at the meeting 
on this report be referred back to Cabinet in order for further exploration 
and consideration of the issues raised and more concrete proposals could 
then be made. 

• Councillor Parker asked about the costs incurred by the existing site, to 
which the Head of Housing and Building Services replied that it was difficult 
to have a discussion around costs and other issues with the Traveller 
community until a permanent site, wherever this may be, was established.  

 
There being no further comments and having fully considered the reference it was 
subsequently 

 
RECOMMENDED – 
 
(1) T H A T Cabinet further investigate other alternatives to the land currently 
used at the Gypsy and Traveller site at Hayes Road, Sully (existing tolerated site 
and adjoining land). 
 
(2) T H A T Cabinet further investigate the feasibility of constructing an 
alternative emergency access at the current Gypsy and Traveller site. 
 
(3)  T H AT Cabinet consider the comments from the Homes and Safe 
Communities Scrutiny Committee. 
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Reasons for recommendations 
 
(1) In order that Cabinet consider all possible alternatives and options in 
housing the Gypsy and Traveller community within a suitable site.  
 
(2) In order that Cabinet consider all possible alternatives and options in 
constructing an alternative emergency access at the current Gypsy and Traveller 
site. 
 
(3) In order that Cabinet consider the comments made at the Homes and Safe 
Communities Scrutiny Committee.    
 
 
549 UPDATE ON THE DAARC SERVICE (DOMESTIC ABUSE ASSESSMENT 
AND REFERRAL CO-ORDINATOR) (DEH) –    
 
The purpose of the report was outlined by the Community Safety Policy Manager, 
which was to share progress from the Domestic Abuse Assessment and Referral 
Co-Ordinator (DAARC) service.   
 
Regular updates had been provided to the Homes and Safe Communities Scrutiny 
Committee since the DAARC’s implementation in 2017 and the service had gone 
‘live’ in June 2018.  
 
The key points of the report were: 
 
• The DAARC service worked in partnership with South Wales Police to 

receive all standard and medium risk domestic abuse Public Protection 
Notifications (PPNs).  As part of this, the DAARC Co-Ordinator worked with 
other departments within the Council, such as Community Safety, Children 
Services, Adult Services and Education as well as external agencies such 
as Police, Probation and Third Sector in order to investigate the ‘bigger 
picture’ behind a victim’s involvement with various services and to 
understand their needs with a more ‘tailored’ support plan for the victim and 
their family.  Critically, the victim would be contacted and be directly 
involved in making their support plan; 

• Moreover, the DAARC service had stopped the previous practice of 
‘blanket’ referrals and duplication of the process involved with this.  This 
had resulted in the DAARC service providing the ‘right service at the right 
time’; 

• This innovative approach had been recognised locally and nationally, for 
example, it had won the Vale of Glamorgan Council Annual Staff Award 
2019 for Innovation; 

• The DAARC service had developed better data quality methods in order to 
properly assess and address needs, trends and issues regarding domestic 
abuse within the Vale and to focus campaigns within the right areas; 

• The Community Safety Policy Manager stated that the year-end figures for 
Domestic Abuse PPNs were now available, which totalled 1,204 PPNs 
processed.  This compared with approximately 1,520 PPNs received/ 
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processed last year and therefore a reduction in the overall number of 
PPNs received.  It was possible that the increase in public engagement 
initiatives and campaigns such as the promotion of national helplines and 
online support packages by the Third Sector at the start of the lockdown 
may have driven down the need for Police call outs;   

• However, the more likely cause for this reduction would be due to an issue 
with South Wales Police concerning the sharing of PPNs and victim 
consent and the merger of the Cardiff and Vale of Glamorgan Basic 
Command Units (BCUs), where PPNs were now shared with DAARC via a 
different team within the Police who wished to review how this information 
was shared and stored.  The DAARC service were currently actively 
working to get these issues resolved with South Wales Police.  The aim 
was for the DAARC Co-Ordinator to have direct access to Police systems in 
order to monitor and update these directly, thereby resolving some of the 
General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR) issues raised by South Wales 
Police;   

• It was important to note that a decline in PPNs was not the only indicator of 
a positive outcome, as there had been a number of other positive measures 
such as an increase in public engagement, encouraging victims to contact 
the Police and support services, as well as better identification of domestic 
abuse by Police when attending incidents.  This could result in an increase 
in PPNs going forward; 

• In terms of repeat referrals, the DAARC service were improving the 
mechanisms around getting feedback from the agencies that victims were 
referred to, in order to ensure that the right level of service was being 
provided to victims and their families; 

• From March 2020, the team increased various safeguarding arrangements 
ready for an increase in referrals as a result of the global pandemic.  So far, 
this anticipated increase had not happened but monitoring of domestic 
abuse incidents now included any refence to the pandemic as a cause, 
although such references remained low;  

• Fortnightly discussions were being held between DAARC and partner 
agencies in order to implement or review action plans for more complex 
cases requiring a multi-agency approach and to help relieve the pressures 
on the Multi-Agency Risk Assessment Conferences (MARAC).  It had 
created an opportunity for DAARC to refer complex cases that were not 
necessarily considered as high-risk and to ensure a multi-agency approach 
could be sought to put safeguarding measures in place for these;  

• Finally, the DRIVE project (which helped to deal with high risk perpetrators 
of domestic abuse) had been implemented within the Vale and had been 
working effectively since September 2020 as well as delivering some 
positive outcomes already.  

 
Following the report, a number of Members raised the following comments and 
questions: 
 
• The Chairman asked what the length of time was between a PPN being 

shared with DAARC and the victim being contacted.  The Community 
Safety Policy Manager replied that normally the victim would be contacted 
by the following day, which was a vast improvement on the pre-DAARC 
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situation where victims may not be contacted for weeks or even months. 
This immediate service helped victims to get the support they needed at the 
earliest opportunity. 

• Councillor Ms. Brooks wished to praise the DAARC service for the work 
they were doing and said that schools were also important as part of the 
PPN process.  She was surprised that COVID-19 had not had more of an 
impact on PPNs and was the true scale of domestic incidents being ‘hidden’ 
as a result.  The Officer replied that the safeguarding groups set up during 
the lockdown would continue to monitor this situation and carry on working 
with partners to monitor this issue.   

• Councillor Mrs. Perkes was pleased that there was ongoing financial 
support for DAARC which was a much-needed service and praised the 
online support given to potential victims during lockdown.  Like the DRIVE 
project, were there any plans to manage perpetrators that were at lower 
levels of risk.  The Officer replied that early intervention with perpetrators 
was important and that longer term there would be a need to widen and 
obtain more investment in order to do this.  The Head of Housing and 
Building Services wished to reassure the Committee that the financial 
support for DAARC consisted of recurring funding going forward and was 
secure.  The Council was also part of a regional consortium with Cardiff in 
relation to domestic abuse and that they would be lobbying for greater 
investment in perpetrator and related programmes (such as intervention 
with children in a domestic abuse situation), which would be backed by the 
data collected via DAARC to ensure greater intervention and preventative 
services. 

• Councillor Ms. Aviet explained that she wanted to form a group for 
supporting survivors of domestic abuse who could share their experiences 
with agencies and collaborate with them, as well as  highlighting that 
support groups would benefit those victims that felt they could not go to the 
Police.  The Community Safety Policy Manager stated that a priority for the 
Community Safety Partnership was greater engagement with victims and 
others around domestic abuse. 

• Councillor Mrs. Wilkinson, the Cabinet Member for Housing and Building 
Services, asked how the DAARC service could engage with victims and 
survivors of domestic abuse more and encourage them to join support 
groups.  The Officer replied that key to doing this was via close 
engagement with the Third Sector and regional groups in order to help build 
a support pathway with open and varied communication and consultation 
with victims and service users.  

• The Chairman asked if Officers could come back to the Committee to 
update them on when the next DAARC report would be coming to 
Committee. 

 
RECOMMENDED –  
 
(1) T H A T the performance of the DAARC service be noted. 
 
(2) T H A T the work undertaken to improve services for those affected by 
domestic abuse in the Vale be noted. 
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(3) T H A T the DAARC service have greater engagement with support groups 
concerning domestic abuse. 
 
Reasons for decisions 
 
(1-2) Having regard to the contents of the report and discussions at the meeting.  
 
(3) To ensure that there was greater contact and engagement with support 
groups concerning domestic abuse. 
 
 
550 HOMELESSNESS PREVENTION STRATEGY 2018 – 2022 – 
MONITORING REPORT (DEH) –   
 
The report was presented by the Head of Housing and Building Services and the 
Housing Solutions and Supporting People Team Leader, who raised the following 
key points from it: 
 
• The purpose of the report was to provide the Committee with a third update 

on progress in implementing the Homelessness Prevention Strategy and 
Action Plan, adopted by Cabinet in June 2019 and in accordance with the 
Housing (Wales) Act 2014 Act which placed a statutory requirement on 
local authorities to undertake a review of homelessness services and to 
produce a Homelessness Strategy; 

• This was an ‘end to end’ process offering both prevention and support 
solutions; 

• The four ‘themes’ of the strategy were: 
o To provide a robust and targeted prevention service  
o To continue to develop and extend the availability of early housing 

advice and assistance.  
o To ensure the most vulnerable are provided with support to maintain a 

home and to integrate into the community.  
o To improve the support offered to private landlords to improve tenancy 

sustainability. 
• The actions within the Strategy were ranked at low, medium and high and 

with a timeline for when they would be achieved.  Staff had made 
tremendous efforts, despite the pandemic, to deliver on these actions and 
the Strategy; 

• The three actions which had been directly affected by the pandemic 
(hospital discharge, staff shadowing and the delivery of tenancy ready 
training within the Prison system) was in large part due to the need for 
close contact in order to carry these out.  

• Since March 2020, Housing Solutions Staff had dealt with 3,500 
homelessness enquiries and placed 527 households into temporary 
accommodation, with 92 households in B&B hotels (with more units now 
authorised) and 113 in other forms of temporary accommodation. 

• Following the LGBTQ+ Youth Homelessness in Wales Report 'Out of The 
Door' there was a greater focus on this community, for example, the 
appointment of a LGBTQ+ champion and the provision of training to staff 
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within Housing and Building Services in order to understand the LGBTQ+ 
community better and their needs; 

• Out of the 92 households in temporary B&B accommodation, 51 were 
single occupants under 35 years, the majority who would not have been 
deemed priority or would have been part of the so-called ‘hidden homeless’ 
(such as ‘sofa-surfers’) pre-pandemic and it was important to look at move-
on solutions for these groupings to suitable and sustainable housing; 

• The Council relied on private housing (particularly small-scale landlords) to 
help support its statutory housing obligations, in large part due to the limited 
numbers of social housing.  However, the challenge here was there being 
very few vacancies in the private rental sector with the pandemic and the 
concerns of private landlords due to anti-social behaviour, rent arrears and 
so on.  The six-month notice period also put pressure on the private 
landlords.  The Council were now in conversation with landlords around 
bonds and rents in advance and to cover this six-month notice period.   

• Regarding service user involvement with domestic abuse, Atal Y Fro was 
the service provider for this and it remained at the heart of the Housing 
Support Grant Programme.  The challenge was to identify those victims of 
domestic abuse who had not come forward and work was ongoing to use 
social media and other means to reach out to such people.  

 
The Committee wished to thank the Housing Solutions Service for the hard work 
they had undertaken during the pandemic around homelessness prevention.   
 
RECOMMENDED –  
 
(1) T H A T the progress to date in implementing the Homelessness Prevention 
Strategy and Action Plan be noted. 
 
(2) T H A T the additional actions included and the significant pressures on the 
service, its staff and resources as a result of the COVID pandemic be noted. 
 
Reason for recommendations 
 
(1&2) Having regard to the contents of the report and discussions at the meeting. 
 
 
 
 


	543 ANNOUNCEMENT
	544 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
	545 MINUTE’S SILENCE - HIS ROYAL HIGHNESS THE PRINCE PHILIP, THE DUKE OF EDINBURGH
	546 MINUTES
	547 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
	548 GYPSY AND TRAVELLER SITE SEARCH UPDATE
	549 UPDATE ON THE DAARC SERVICE (DOMESTIC ABUSE ASSESSMENT AND REFERRAL CO-ORDINATOR)
	550 HOMELESSNESS PREVENTION STRATEGY 2018 – 2022 – MONITORING REPORT

